U.S. promotion of nuclear power during the Biden administration

Frank N. von Hippel, Program on Science and Global Security, Princeton University

IPFM Blog, 19 March 2025

The Biden Administration allied with nuclear-power and climate activists in Congress to sustain nuclear power in the U.S. by subsidizing the operation of existing nuclear power plants, co-financing the construction of prototypes of small-modular reactors, and refurbishing and bringing back on line large power reactors that utilities had retired.

The administration also attempted to remove a political albatross hanging on the nuclear power industry's neck: the inability of the U.S. to site a deep underground spent fuel repository, by promoting research on spent fuel reprocessing and plutonium recycle. Previous Democratic administrations had opposed reprocessing since 1974, when India used plutonium separated with US assistance to test a "peaceful" nuclear explosive.

The Biden Administration also joined with the nuclear energy industry in promoting the production of "high-assay" low-enriched uranium (HALEU) to fuel some of the small modular reactors whose success it was betting on.

Subsidies for continued operation of US nuclear power plants

Seventeen of the fifty U.S. states have deregulated electricity markets.¹ In those states, powerplants must compete by price while, in regulated states, if a powerplant is licensed for construction, the owners are guaranteed a fixed return on their investment.

In many of the deregulated states, the operating costs of aging nuclear power plants are higher than the costs of new natural-gas-fired or wind or solar power plants. As a result, thirteen of about one hundred U.S. nuclear power reactors were shut down between 2013 and 2022.²

To slow this process, between 2017 and 2019, five states (New York, Illinois, Connecticut, New Jersey and Ohio)³ began to subsidize the continued operation of reactors at a rate of about \$100 million per reactor-year.⁴ The motivations for these subsidies included the fact that nuclear power plants are much more climate friendly than fossil-fueled power plants and a desire to preserve the 500 to 800 high-paid local jobs associated with each nuclear power reactor.⁵

The Illinois and Ohio subsidies were also associated with utility bribes to legislative leaders resulting in prosecutions and cancellation of the Ohio subsidy.⁶

State subsidies have become less necessary, however, since Congress allocated up to \$6 billion in the 2021 Infrastructure, Investment and Jobs Act to subsidize the continued operation of nuclear power plants that otherwise would be shut down.⁷ In 2023, California, which had combined its nuclear phaseout policy with promotion of renewable energy and

energy efficiency, accepted a \$1.4 billion federal loan to enable its last nuclear power plant, Diablo Canyon, to operate for at least an additional five years.⁸

Refurbishing and bringing shutdown nuclear power plants back on line

In September 2024, the Biden Administration provided Holtec, a spent-fuel-cask production company that has expanded its business into nuclear power plant decommissioning, with a \$1.3 billion subsidy and a \$1.5 billion loan guarantee to bring back on line the shutdown Palisades 800-MWe nuclear power reactor in Michigan.⁹

Tech companies, projecting enormous power requirements for data centers required by artificial intelligence, are also looking into the possibility of bringing not-yet-decommissioned nuclear power plants out of retirement. Recently, Constellation Energy announced plans to spend \$1.6 billion to revive Three Mile Island Unit I (adjacent to the decommissioned Unit 2, whose core melted in 1979) after entering into a 20-year contract to provide electric power to Microsoft.¹⁰

No new large power reactors

Vogtle 3 and 4, the last two large power reactors completed in the United States (1.1 GWe each) went into operation in Georgia in 2023 and 2024, seven years behind schedule. Their final cost was about \$16.5 billion per gigawatt (GWe) of generating capacity – double the estimate on which the state regulators originally based their approval of the construction permit.¹¹ According to Lazard, the cost of the electricity being generated by these two reactors is five to six times that from natural-gas-fired, solar or on-shore wind plants.¹²

Construction of two other reactors of the same design (Westinghouse AP-1000) in adjoining South Carolina was abandoned after an expenditure of \$9 billion. Westinghouse Electric Company, which pioneered the design and construction of pressurized water reactors and built more power-reactor capacity worldwide than any other vendor, was bankrupted by billions of dollars in penalties.¹³

Small modular reactors

The US Department of Energy's Office of Nuclear Energy has shifted to the promotion of "small modular reactors" (SMRs) with generating capacities of a tens to hundreds of megawatts (MWe) and "microreactors" with capacities of a few MWe in the hope of better results. Thus far, that has not been the case.

In 2013, during the Obama Administration, the US Department of Energy began promoting SMRs with \$0.1 billion to incentivize a partnership between BWXT, which builds propulsion reactors for the U.S. Navy, and Bechtel, a construction and project-management company.¹⁴ The companies were unable to attract private investors, however, and quietly dropped the effort in 2017.¹⁵

DOE's next effort, in 2020, focused on a design for a small light-water-cooled power reactor (LWR) developed by its remaining nuclear-energy laboratory, the Idaho National Laboratory (INL), in partnership with Nuscale, a nuclear startup.¹⁶ DOE committed up to \$1.4 billion to Nuscale to build a cluster of these small LWRs – initially a dozen 50 MWe reactors and later six uprated to 77 MWe – on the INL site.¹⁷ The project was abandoned three years later, however, after the projected cost of its electric power rose above what local utilities were willing to pay.¹⁸

In the meantime, INL convinced DOE's Office of Nuclear Energy to look at other reactor types that had been explored in the 1960s and 1970s but abandoned then as not competitive with light water reactors. INL urged in particular that liquid-sodium and helium-cooled reactors deserved another chance.

In late 2020, Congress authorized an "Advanced Reactor Demonstration Program"¹⁹ under which DOE has committed matching funding of up to \$2 billion to a Bill Gates nuclear startup, *Terrapower*, to build a 340-MWe liquid-sodium-cooled *Natrium* power reactor in Wyoming.²⁰ The design is based on INL's Experimental Breeder Reactor II, which the Clinton Administration shut down in 1994.

DOE also committed up to \$1.2 billion to another nuclear startup, X-energy, to build a "fourpack" of 80-MWe *X-100* helium-cooled reactors with "pebble-bed" cores based on a design developed but not commercialized in Germany. The design had previously been picked up by nuclear engineers at China's Tsinghua University and used in a twin-unit 150-MWe demonstration plant, Shidao Bay 1, that went into operation in 2023. The plant's construction took several years longer than originally planned, however, and the original plans for an additional nine twin units have not been implemented.²¹

Congress' authorizing legislation required that the reactors be completed within seven years of DOE's funding commitment²² (i.e. in early 2028). As of mid-2024, however, Terrapower had just submitted a construction application for *Natrium* reactor to the US Nuclear Regulatory Commission,²³ and X-Energy was still in a pre-application stage.²⁴

In parallel, the U.S. Department of Defense has been required by Congress to fund the development of "microreactors" to power some of its military bases. The Air Force awarded a contract for a prototype 5-MWe reactor at an Alaska base but had to withdraw it because of contracting irregularities.²⁵

The Department of Defense is also funding construction of a prototype 1 to 5 MWe gascooled portable microreactor to be tested at the Idaho National Laboratory for potential use "at U.S. Military Forward Operating Bases, Remote Operating Bases, and Expeditionary Bases".²⁶ Critics question the wisdom of siting reactors in conflict zones. Also, IAEA safeguards are required on the fuel of reactors located in non-nuclear-weapon states.²⁷

High-assay low-enriched uranium (HALEU) fuel

Traditional water-cooled power reactors are fueled with uranium enriched to less than 5 percent U-235. Many of the reactor designs currently being backed by DOE's Office of Nuclear Energy, however, require higher enrichment. The *X-100* reactor core is expected to be 15.5% enriched²⁸ and that of *Natrium* "up to 19.75%."²⁹

The IAEA does not consider uranium enriched to less than 20% as "direct-use" material that can be used to make a nuclear weapon without further enrichment.³⁰ Recently, an article in *Science* magazine pointed out that this conclusion was originally associated with a quantity limit of of 31 kg for the amount of 20% enriched uranium that could be provided in research reactor fuel to a country. *Natrium's* initial core will contain 15 to 20 *tons* of HALEU.³¹

The article therefore called on the National Nuclear Security Administration (NNSA), which oversees the U.S. nuclear-weapon laboratories, to commission an independent study of

whether the widescale commercial use of fuel with an enrichment above 10 or 12 percent could significantly lower the bar to nuclear proliferation or terrorism.³² At the end of the Biden Administration, NNSA Administrator Jill Hruby announced she would ask the National Academies of Science to do such a study.³³ The contract had not been finalized, however, by the time the Trump Administration took over.

Spent fuel reprocessing

Advocates of reprocessing in the U.S. argue that recycling the plutonium and uranium in spent fuel could ameliorate public resistance to hosting deep underground radioactive waste repositories. However, Japan has been as unsuccessful in siting a repository for its reprocessing waste as the U.S. has been for spent power reactor spent fuel. Furthermore, because of the relatively insolubility of plutonium and other transuranics in deep ground water and their low absorptivity from the human gut, it appears that long-lived fission products and radium from the decay of U-238, not transuranics, dominate the hazard from deeply buried spent fuel.³⁴

Nevertheless, in 2021, DOE's Advanced Research Projects – Energy (ARPA-E) funded eleven nuclear-reactor startups, national laboratories and universities "to develop and demonstrate breakthrough technologies that will facilitate a 10x reduction in waste volume generation or repository footprint."³⁵ The following year, 2022, ARPA-E funded a dozen more research projects "to advance [used nuclear fuel] recycling, reduce the volume of high-level waste requiring permanent disposal, and provide safe domestic advanced reactor fuel stocks," i.e. to recycle plutonium.³⁶

As already noted, the Biden administration's *laissez faire* attitude toward reprocessing was a departure from that of all previous Democratic administrations since 1974, the year India tested a "peaceful nuclear explosive" with plutonium separated with spent-fuel reprocessing technology supplied by the United States. After that "wakeup" event, the US State Department discovered that Brazil, Pakistan, South Korea and Taiwan – all under military governments at the time – were also pursuing nuclear weapons via reprocessing under the cover of civilian nuclear energy R&D.

There was no cost-benefit analysis by either the Trump or Biden administration before they began their promotion of reprocessing.

The poor economics of reprocessing and plutonium recycle have been demonstrated in France, Japan and the United Kingdom. The French and UK nuclear establishments originally saw reprocessing other countries' spent fuel as an opportunity to earn foreign exchange from the expertise they had developed in separating plutonium for their nuclear weapon programs. But plutonium recycle turned out to be not economic and the customer countries did not renew their contracts.

France forced its government-owned domestic nuclear utility, Électricité de France (EDF), to continue to recycle plutonium in order to sustain its government-owned reprocessing complex. The UK tried to do the same but its nuclear utility had been bought by EDF, which, while it could not say "no" to its own government, was able to refuse in the UK. The UK shut down its reprocessing complex and recently decided that it will dispose of the 117 tons of its own civilian plutonium that it had separated at great expense plus (probably) the 24 tons of foreign, mostly Japanese, separated plutonium marooned in the UK. The

government announced that the process of mixing the plutonium into a form suitable for burial will "support thousands of skilled jobs during the multidecade design, construction and operational period." In other words, it will be extremely costly.³⁷

Japan's involvement with reprocessing has been equally disastrous. It is still attempting to complete and license a large reprocessing plant that was originally supposed to go into commercial operation in 1997. The construction cost of the plant has reached \$21 billion and its estimated lifetime cost, including operation and decommissioning, is now estimated at about \$100 billion.³⁸

Conclusion

Nuclear power is not economically competitive today in most countries, including the United States. With the exception of China, its economics are worsened by the low rate of construction of nuclear power plants and thereby the loss of nuclear-qualified workers.

The huge costs of the two new AP-1000 reactors in Georgia and the cancellation of the construction of two in South Carolina appears to have ended the era of construction of large power reactors in the United States. Nuclear power advocates have shifted their focus to smaller reactors and political coalition building to support government investments to accelerate the transition away from fossil fuels has resulted in government cost-sharing for some nuclear startup projects. The first project has been abandoned, however, and the next two are delayed. Thus far, only government subsidies for the continued operation of some aging U.S. conventional power reactors has had any impact in slowing the decline of U.S. nuclear generating capacity.

The first market for small modular reactors may be to power the massive data centers that are being built by the big information technology (IT) companies racing to exploit artificial intelligence. Hundreds of billions of dollars are being spent in this competition and there is little evidence of serious analysis of the economics of small modular reactors in comparison with other climate-friendly alternatives.

¹ USA Today, 17 September. 2024, <u>https://www.usatoday.com/money/homefront/deregulated-energy/electricity-rates-by-state/</u>.

² Mark Holt, U.S. Nuclear Plant Shutdowns, State Interventions, and Policy Concerns (Congressional Research Service, 10 June 2021) <u>https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R46820/3</u>; World Nuclear Industry Report, 2024, p. 240, https://www.worldnuclearreport.org/World-Nuclear-Industry-Status-Report-2024-1046.

³ U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Five states have implemented programs to assist nuclear power plants," 7 Oct. 2019, https://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.php?id=41534.

⁴ U.S. Nuclear Plant Shutdowns, State Interventions, and Policy Concerns, op. cit. ⁵ Nuclear Energy Institute, "Jobs,"

https://www.nei.org/advantages/jobs#:~:text=Each%20nuclear%20power%20plant%20employs,9%2C000%20work ers%20at%20peak%20construction.

⁶ Cassandra Jeffery, M.V. Ramana, "Big money, nuclear subsidies, and systemic corruption," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, 12 February 2021, <u>https://thebulletin.org/2021/02/big-money-nuclear-subsidies-and-systemic-corruption/;</u> "Ohio Senate votes to repeal nuclear plant subsidies," *Nuclear Newswire*, 5 March 2021, https://www.ans.org/news/article-2687/ohio-senate-votes-to-repeal-nuclear-plant-subsidies/.

⁷ Section 40323, "Civil Nuclear Credit Program, <u>https://www.congress.gov/117/bills/hr3684/BILLS-</u>117hr3684enr.pdf.

⁸ "Regulator accepts Diablo Canyon license renewal application," *World Nuclear News*, 20 December 2023, https://www.world-nuclear-news.org/Articles/Regulator-accepts-Diablo-Canyon-licence-renewal-ap.

⁹ U.S. Department of Agriculture, "Biden-Harris Administration Bringing Back Clean Nuclear Energy, Creating Clean Energy Union Jobs Across the Midwest," <u>https://www.usda.gov/media/press-releases/2024/09/30/biden-harris-administration-bringing-back-clean-nuclear-energy</u>, 30 September 2024, <u>https://www.usda.gov/media/press-releases/2024/09/30/biden-harris-administration-bringing-back-c</u>

¹⁰ Brad Plumer, "Three Mile Island Plans to Reopen as Demand for Nuclear Power Grows," *New York Times*, 20 September 2024, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2024/09/20/climate/three-mile-island-reopening.html</u>.

¹¹ World Nuclear Industry Report, 2024, pp. 230-231.

¹² The levelized production cost of electricity from Vogtle 3 and 4 calculated in *Lazard's Levelized Cost of Energy* (June 2024) with favorable assumptions (the reactors operate at full power 97% of the time for 80 years) is \$0.19/kWh, <u>https://www.lazard.com/media/xemfey0k/lazards-lcoeplus-june-2024_vf.pdf</u>, p.9. For comparison, the US Energy Information Administration estimated in 2022 that, in 2024, the cost of electricity generated using natural gas combined cycle turbines, onshore wind and photovoltaic panels would be \$0.04, \$0.03 and \$0.03/kWh, EIA, *Levelized Costs of New Generation Resources in the Annual Energy Outlook 2022*, https://www.eia.gov/outlooks/aeo/pdf/electricity_generation.pdf.

¹³ Tom Hals and Emily Flitter, "How two cutting edge U.S. nuclear projects bankrupted Westinghouse," *Reuters*, 2 May 2017, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/world/how-two-cutting-edge-us-nuclear-projects-bankrupted-</u> westinghouse-idUSKBN17Y0C7/.

¹⁴ BWXT, "U.S. Department of Energy Provides Additional Funding to Support B&W mPower™ Project," 27 August 2013, <u>https://www.bwxt.com/news/2013/08/27/US-Department-of-Energy-Provides-Additional-Funding-to-Support-BW-mPower-Project</u>.

¹⁵ Rod Adams, "Bechtel and BWXT Quietly Terminate mPower Reactor Project," *Forbes*, 13 May 2017, https://www.forbes.com/sites/rodadams/2017/03/13/bechtel-and-bwxt-quietly-terminate-mpower-reactor-project/.
¹⁶ Paul Menser, "New reactor project's roots go back to 1990s Idaho research," 12 December 2018,

https://inl.gov/nuclear-energy/advanced-nuclear/.

¹⁷ DOE, "DOE Approves Award for Carbon Free Power Project," 16 October 2020, https://www.energy.gov/ne/articles/doe-approves-award-carbon-free-power-project.

¹⁸ Timothy Gardner and Manas Mishra, "NuScale ends Utah project, in blow to US nuclear power ambitions," *Reuters*, 9 November 2023, <u>https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/nuscale-power-uamps-agree-terminate-nuclear-project-2023-11-</u>

08/#:~:text=In%202020%2C%20the%20Department%20of,commercialization%20of%20small%20reactor%20tech nologies.

¹⁹ "Advanced Reactor Demonstration Program,"

https://uscode.house.gov/statviewer.htm?volume=134&page=2467.

²⁰ "Terrapower Nuclear Plant," 9 July 2024, <u>https://energycommunities.gov/terrapower-nuclear-plant/#:~:text=A%20total%20of%20%242%20billion.of%2Da%2Dkind%20reactor.</u>

²¹ Wikipedia, "Shidao Bay Nuclear Power Plant," <u>https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Shidao Bay Nuclear Power Plant</u>.

²² DOE Should Institutionalize Oversight Plans for Demonstrations of New Reactor Types (Government

Accountability Office, 2022) 2, https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-22-105394.pdf.

²³ "TerraPower bullish on Natrium plant construction," *Nuclear News*, 26 March 2024.

²⁴ "NRC hearing gives information on X-energy, Dow project," 29 February 2024, <u>https://www.ans.org/news/article-5826/nrc-hearing-gives-information-on-xenergy-dow-project/.</u>
²⁵ Nathaniel Herz, "Military revokes planned contract for nuclear plant at Eielson AFB," *Air Force Times*, 20

²⁵ Nathaniel Herz, "Military revokes planned contract for nuclear plant at Eielson AFB," *Air Force Times*, 20 November 2023, <u>https://www.airforcetimes.com/news/your-air-force/2023/11/20/military-revokes-planned-contract-for-nuclear-plant-at-eielson-afb/</u>.

²⁶ Department of Defense, "Record of Decision for the Final Construction and Demonstration of a Prototype Mobile Microreactor Environmental Impact Statement," *Federal Register* Vol. 87, No. 73, April 15, 2022, pp. 22521-3. See also, Sonal Patel, "Project Pele, DOD's HTGR Mobile Nuclear Microreactor, Breaks Ground," *Power*, Sept. 25, 2024, https://www.powermag.com/project-pele-dods-htgr-mobile-nuclear-microreactor-breaks-ground/.

²⁷ David Kramer, "Pentagon's microreactor program faces safety and nonproliferation concerns," *Physics Today*, 22 August 2023, https://doi.org/10.1063/PT.6.2.20230822a.

²⁸ Zoë Richter, Eva Davidson, Steve Skutnik, Madicken Munk, *Modeling and Simulation of an Xe-100 type Pebble Bed Gas-Cooled Reactor with SCALE* (Oak Ridge National Laboratory, 2023) Table 1, https://info.ornl.gov/sites/publications/Files/Pub196359.pdf.

²⁹ Terrapower, "Natrium Fuel Cycle: Environmental Impacts," 2022, slide 17, <u>https://adamswebsearch2.nrc.gov/webSearch2/main.jsp?AccessionNumber=ML22227A204</u>.

³⁰ IAEA, *Safeguards Glossary* (2022) Table 1 (p. 31) <u>https://www-pub.iaea.org/MTCD/Publications/PDF/PUB2003_web.pdf</u>.

³¹ Edwin Lyman, Advanced Isn't Always Better: Assessing the Safety, Security, and Environmental Impacts of Non-Light-Water Nuclear Reactors (Union of Concerned Scientists, 2021) 67, https://www.ucsusa.org/resources/advanced-isnt-always-better.

³² R. Scott Kemp, Edwin S. Lyman, Mark R. Deinert, Richard L. Garwin, Frank N. von Hippel, "The weapons

potential of high-assay low-enriched uranium," *Science* Vol. 384, Issue 6700, 1 June 2024, 1071-1073. ³³ Jill Hruby, Under Secretary for Nuclear Security, U.S. Department of Energy and Administrator of the National Nuclear Security Administration, "More on the Weapons Potential of High-Assay Low-Enriched Uranium, 2 January 2025, <u>https://www.science.org/doi/10.1126/science.ado8693</u>.

³⁴ Jungmin Kang, Masafumi Takubo, Frank von Hippel, "Some fuels never learn. US Energy Department returns to costly and risky plutonium separation technologies," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, September 14, 2022, <u>https://thebulletin.org/2022/09/some-fuels-never-learn-us-energy-department-returns-to-costly-and-risky-plutonium-separation-technologies/</u>.

³⁵ ARPA-E, "Optimizing Nuclear Waste and Advanced Reactor Disposal Systems: ONWARDS," 19 May 2021, <u>https://arpa-e.energy.gov/technologies/programs/onwards</u>. Volume reduction could result from the separation of the U-238 oxide, which constitutes over 90% of the mass of light-water reactor spent fuel. The mass of the residual fission products and transuranics would be increased by their dilution with glass to provide a low-solubility immobilizing matrix, however, and a large mass of transuranic-contaminated waste would be created by plutonium separation and recycle. If spent fuel and/or reprocessing waste are allowed to cool on the surface by several times the 30-year half-lives of cesium-137 and strontium-90, the area of the repository could be decreased by the removal of plutonium and other transuranic elements, which account for most of the longer-term decay heat from spent fuel. ³⁶ ARPA-E, "U.S. Department of Energy Awards \$38 Million for Projects Leading Used Nuclear Fuel Recycling Initiative," 21 Oct. 2022, <u>https://arpa-e.energy.gov/news-and-media/press-releases/us-department-energy-awards-38-million-projects-leading-used-nuclear.</u>

³⁷ Michael Shanks, Minister of Energy, "Plutonium Disposition Strategy," 24 January 2025, <u>https://questions-statements.parliament.uk/written-statements/detail/2025-01-24/hcws388</u>. For the UK's declaration of separated plutonium in its possession as of the end of 2023, see "Communication Received from the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland Concerning Its Policies Regarding the Management of Plutonium," November 16, 2023, <u>https://www.iaea.org/sites/default/files/publications/documents/infcircs/1998/infcirc549a8-26.pdf</u>.

³⁸ Aki Fukuyama, "Another delay feared at nuclear fuel reprocessing plant in Aomori," *Asahi Shimbun*, 1 April 2024, <u>https://www.asahi.com/ajw/articles/15183716</u>.